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	Dear Parents and Carers

Welcome to Castlebay Community School.

As a 3-18 school we have as our core purpose to value achievement across all aspects of school life and to value our community.
Our key values are respect and responsibility and our students will hear of these values as they go about their life both in school and as part of our wider school activities.
It is important to us that our young people feel safe, valued and respected at school and we encourage them to achieve their full potential. 

This handbook outlines some of the school’s policies and it is also a guide to the day-to-day running of the school. 


	Please do not hesitate to contact me or one of our deputes if you would like further information on Council and school policies. 

However big or small your query, I am happy to listen and respond so that we can all work together to improve the quality of education at Castlebay School.

We aim to develop a meaningful partnership with parents to support the education of your child.

Thank you for the many ways in which you have demonstrated your interest and involvement in 2015.  I hope you will continue to feel welcomed, valued and become more involved in 2016. 

Annag MacLean




Head Teacher


Telephone:      01871 810100

e-mail:

amaclean3a@gnes.net
School email:  castlebayschool@gnes.net
Website:  
 www.castlebayschool.org




	
	


Management Team

The Management structure of this school is:-

A MacLean

Head Teacher 





S Forman 

Depute Head Teacher (Secondary)


M A MacNeil 

Principal Teacher 

N Macdonald

Principal Teacher 

A Dickinson

Principal Teacher
C Docherty

Principal Teacher
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School Aims
Our school aims to enable all our young people to become:

Successful Learners, Confident Individuals, Responsible Citizens and Effective Contributors.

	Successful  learners, by…

providing the highest possible standard of teaching in a stimulating learning environment

teaching pupils the skills and knowledge they need to flourish in a changing world

setting high expectations of standards, attainment and achievement


	
	Confident  individuals, by…

building self-esteem, self-reliance and mutual respect

raising the status of Gaelic and encouraging its use

providing the best possible support for pupils

providing skills for life after school

	Responsible citizens, by…

developing values of equality, fairness and respect to allow them to participate fully in a global society

raising awareness of the needs of others

understanding their role in the wider world


	
	Effective contributors, by…

encouraging pupils to play their part in the life of the school through partnerships with their peers, school staff, parents and the wider community

promoting social skills and the ability to work collaboratively

taking a positive lead in the school




 About Our School
	Head Teacher


Mrs Anne  MacLean

Address


Castlebay School


Castlebay


Isle of Barra


HS9 5XD

Telephone Number


01871 810100

Fax Number


01871 810985

E-mail



castlebayschool@gnes.net
School website

            www.castlebayschool.org

	The current secondary roll is as follows:

S1                  S2                   S3

5                     14                   8
S4                   S5                   S6

14                   10                    3
The current primary roll is as follows:

P1               P2               P3

5                 16                9
P4              P5              P6             P7

15               13               10             7
The current nursery roll is as follows

                  Gàidhlig         English

N4              7                     4
N5              7                     7


	School Day

Secondary
Open          8.50
Interval      10.30-10.45
Lunch        12.25-13.05
Mondays - Thursdays

Close         15.35
Fridays

Close         13.55   

Frida
Nursery

Mondays – Fridays    


	School Day
Primary

Open         8.55

Interval     10.30-10.45
Lunch       12.20-13.00
Close        14.50

8.50 – 12.00


Scheme of School Attendance 2016 - 2017
	Open
	Teachers

Pupils
	Monday 15 August 2016

Thursday 18 August 2016

	Close
	Teachers/Pupils
	Tuesday 11 October 2016

	
	
	

	Open
	Teachers

Pupils
	Tuesday 25 October 2016

Wednesday 26 October 2016

	
	
	

	Closed
	Teachers/Pupils
	Friday 9 December 2016

	
	
	

	Close
	Teachers/Pupils
	Wednesday 21 December 2016

	Open
	Teachers/Pupils
	Thursday 5 January 2017

	
	
	

	Close 
	Pupils
	Tuesday 7 February 2017

	Close
	Teachers
	Wednesday 8 February 2017

	Open
	Teachers/Pupils
	Tuesday 14 February 2017

	
	
	

	Close
	Teachers/Pupils
	Friday 31 March 2017

	Open
	Teachers/Pupils
	Tuesday 18 April 2017

	
	
	

	Closed
	Teachers/Pupils
	Monday 1 May 2017

	
	
	

	Close
	Teachers/Pupils
	Friday 30 June 2017


Local Holidays – 8 days

Wednesday, Thursday, Friday, 12,13,14, October 2016

Friday 9 December 2016

Thursday, Friday, Monday, 9, 10, 13 February 2017

Monday 1 May 2017

Staff

Head Teacher:
A MacLean

	Pre-school
	Position

	F MacLeod
	Gàidhlig Play Leader

	M C MacLeod
	Gàidhlig Play Assistant

	K A MacLean
	English Play Leader

	E O’Carroll
	English Play Assistant

	
	

	Primary
	Position

	M MacLean
	Teacher (P1-P4)

	A M MacLean
	ASN

	E MacLean
	Management cover/CCT

	K MacFarlane 
	Teacher  (P1/2G)

	S A MacLean
	Teacher (P3-4G)

	C MacLeod 
	Teacher (P5-7G)

	
	

	Secondary
	Position
	Subject

	S Forman
	Depute Head Teacher
	History

	C Docherty
	Principal Teacher
	Art

	C Rafferty
	Teacher
	Biology

	K MacNeil
	Teacher
	Business Studies 

	M Monaghan
	Teacher
	Chemistry

	R Rhodes                             
	Teacher
	English

	M A Ferguson
	Teacher
	Gaelic/History

	M MacNeil
	Principal Teacher
	Gaelic

	C Henderson
	Teacher
	Geography

	Vacant Post
	Teacher
	Mathematics

	N Thomson
	Teacher
	French

	L MacNeil 
	Teacher
	Music

	A Dickinson
	Principal Teacher
	P E

	J Simpson
	Teacher
	Physics

	N Macdonald
	Principal Teacher
	Technical


Non-Teaching, Support Staff and Catering Staff

	J Sinclair
	Nursery Nurse/Aux 
	J MacNeil
	Relief Janitor

	E MacLeod
	Auxiliary/School Assist
	J MacArthur
	Relief Janitor

	M McGee
	School Assistant 
	M MacInnes
	Swimming instructor

	M Wilson
	School Assistant
	M MacNeil
	Swimming instructor

	M MacNeil
	School Assistant
	
	Speech & Language Therapy

	R MacDougall
	Auxiliary
	P Burgess
	Gàidhlig Singing Instructor

	M Campbell
	Administration Assist
	D Johnston
	Fiddle Tutor

	A MacLean
	Clerical Assistant
	J Mitchell
	Sure Start/Inclusion Manager

	L MacKinnon
	Librarian
	E MacNeil
	Cook Supervisor

	M MacLean
	School Technician
	M Galbraith
	Kitchen Assistant

	M Campbell
	Janitor
	S Schumm
	Kitchen Assistant

	D Galbraith
	Janitor
	E Paterson
	Kitchen Assistant

	A Campbell
	Relief Janitor
	D MacDonald
	Piping Tutor


Parent Forum and Parent Council
Parent Forum
All parents are automatically members of a Parent Forum at their child’s school and are entitled to have a say in what happens at the school.  As members of the Parent Forum parents have a say in selecting the Parent Council (the representative body) who will work on behalf of all parents at the school.
Parent Council
The role of the Parent Council is to:

· support the school in its work with pupils

· represent the views of all parents

· encourage links between the school, parents, pupils, pre school groups and the wider    

community

· report back to the Parent Forum

For more information on the Act or to find out about parents as partners in the children’s learning please contact the school or visit the parent zone website:     www.parentzonescotland.gov.uk
Parent Council Members for 2016-2017 are still to be appointed.  In the meantime any queries should be directed to the school office.
www.castlebayparentcouncil.org.uk
Extra Curricular Activities and Clubs

The school is used for a wide range of additional activities afterschool.  Pupils are encouraged to take part in these activities which include dancing, football, music and supported study activities.  In addition there is a weekly Youth Club (October – May) for all Primary school pupils. 

Enrolment
Primary 1 pupils join the school in August each year and enrolment takes place in February on a date notified, by press advertisement, to parents of prospective pupils.  Children who will be four years old before the last day of the following February are eligible for enrolment.  Parents should bring their child’s birth certificate with them to the school and should make known any medical problems or Additional Support Needs which exist.

As some new infants may find a full school day rather much at first, it is possible for parents of Primary 1 pupils to liaise with the Head Teacher to shorten the length of time in school for their child.  

Other children, whose families have just moved into our catchment area, should be accompanied by a parent or guardian, to enrol on their first day of reporting to the school. 

Parents who wish to make a placing request should either obtain a form from the school office or alternatively contact:  The Director of Education and children’s Services, Comhairle Nan Eilean Siar, Sandwick Road, Stornoway, telephone: 01851 822737/822764.
If prospective parents wish to visit the school prior to lodging a placing request, arrangements can be made through the school office, telephone: 01871810100.
Partnership with Parents and Carers
	Castlebay school aims to develop a genuine partnership in education.  Parents and carers are invited to contact the school at any time to arrange meetings or for discussions with the Head Teacher or other members of staff.

The arrangements currently in place to promote partnership with parents:

· a student diary provides three-way communication throughout the year.

· In the pre-school year during the transition programme, P1 meet and become familiar with the Head Teacher, the Nursery nurse and the Class teacher.

· On enrolment for P1, parents may request to have an individual meeting with the Head Teacher and an opportunity to visit the P1 classroom.

· P1 induction programme includes a meeting for parents, with opportunities to view materials and ask questions

· A termly “Guth na Sgoile” informs parents of recent school events.
· School meal menus are sent home weekly for P1-3 and displayed on the class wall for P4-7

· An information booklet is sent home at least twice a year.
· Parents and carers are invited to special assemblies.
· Additional invitations to see classes (e.g. ‘Meet the Teacher’ events).
· A termly list of topics to be studied in the different curricular areas to enable primary parents support and enhance children’s learning is included in the home/school diary.

· Personal Learning Plans (PLPS) in the Secondary Department, will be sent home regularly throughout the year, to share learning targets with parents and carers.                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   

· S1 induction programme includes a meeting for parents, with opportunities to meet PT Pupil Support, PT Learning Support, Secondary Depute Head and Head Teacher.


	· When pupils have individual pupil support plans, these are discussed fully with parents at regular review meetings.

· A school handbook is issued at enrolment.  The handbook is available to view on the school’s website, and can be printed if requested.

· A Standards and Quality report, including a summary of the school Improvement Plan, is available each year.

· A Meet the Teacher meeting in October enables all parents to visit the school.

· PT Pupil Support in the Secondary Department involves parents in the interviews which identify individual youngsters’ career plans and academic targets.

· For primary school pupils, a list of topics to be studied in the different curricular areas will be issued each term to enable parents to support and enhance children’s learning.
· Parent helpers are welcomed in class, at clubs or on school trips, where possible. If you with to be a regular parent helper, PVG (protecting vulnerable groups) checks have to be completed.  Please discuss this with staff.

· All parents are members of the Parent Forum.

· The school has a Parent Council, made up of eight parent members, with capacity to co-opt.  The Head Teacher acts in an advisory capacity.

· Written progress reports are issued throughout the year followed by the opportunity to meet with the class teacher to discuss your child’s progress.

· Parents are welcome to make appointments to discuss progress with secondary staff over and above the regular parents’ meetings as required

All of the above activities will help to create an effective home/school partnership. Castlebay School aims to encourage parents to participate in the life of the school and in doing so, join with staff to make their children’s learning a worthwhile and enjoyable process.  




Working with Associated Primary School
     We

· communicate regularly with Primary or school colleagues, including feedback on pupils’ progress in S1 and in national qualifications.

· visit Eoligarry School.
· share some Staff Development days.

· Throughout the year P7 pupils join in our Transition Programme.
Eoligarry Primary School

Head Teacher:  Ms M F MacNeil,  Telephone:  01871 817231
Community Links
We welcome involvement in the school from parents and members of the wider community.

Each year:

· Our S4 pupils have a week of work experience with local businesses.

· Visiting speakers from the island community enrich pupils’ learning.

· Local business associates or partners offer our pupils help with interview techniques.

· Adult learners are welcome to join classes.

· Members of the community are involved with extra-curricular activities such as football coaching and/or annual school shows.
Attendance and Registration
	Parents are responsible for ensuring that their children attend school regularly and arrive on time.  They are also responsible for ensuring the safety of their children on their journey to and from school.

Regular and punctual attendance is linked closely to achievement and school staff wish to work with parents to ensure that children can reach their full potential.  The school is required by law to maintain an accurate record of the attendance and absence of each pupil and parents are requested to assist in this process by keeping the school informed if their child is to be absent for any reason.

It is important to note that if a child does not arrive at school and there is no reasonable explanation provided for his/her absence then members of staff will be required to ascertain the whereabouts of the young person.  In order to avoid causing unnecessary concern for staff and parents the importance of good communication between home and school cannot be over-emphasised. 
Parents are asked to contact the school if their child is unable to attend school.
	The school office will phone you if we have not heard from you by 9.15am on the first day your child is absent from school, to check that he/she is safe at home. 
Parents are encouraged not to arrange family holidays during term time but it is realised that, in exceptional circumstances, this is unavoidable. In such cases, a form should be completed in advance of the holiday.  Such forms are available from the school office and parents should come in and sign the necessary documentation.
Except in cases of emergency, planned appointments for children to attend the dentist or doctor should be made outwith the school day. 

On no account should any pupil leave the school building during the school day without the permission of either the Guidance teacher or a member of the Senior Management Team, and without ‘signing out’ at the school office.


Curriculum for Excellence 
Curriculum for Excellence (CfE) is the curriculum in Scotland which applies to all children and young people age 3-18, wherever they are learning. It aims to raise achievement for all, enabling young people to develop the skills, knowledge and understanding they need to succeed in learning, life and work. 
The Four Capacities - the curriculum aims for all children to become: 

· Successful Learners 
· Confident Individuals 
· Responsible Citizens 
· Effective Contributors 
The eight curriculum areas are: 
· Expressive Arts 
including art and design, dance, drama and music; 
· Health and Wellbeing 
mental, emotional , social and physical wellbeing, PE, food and health, substance misuse and relationships, sexual health and parenthood; 
· Languages 
listening and talking, reading and writing in literacy and English and modern languages, and Gaidhlig/Gaelic learners; 
· Mathematics 
including analyzing information, solving problems and assessing risk; 
· Religious and Moral Education (denominational and non-denominational) learning about Christianity, other world religions, and developing values and beliefs; 
· Sciences 
understanding important scientific concepts across planet Earth, forces, electricity and waves, biological systems, materials and topical science; 
· Social Studies 
understanding people, place and society in the past and present including history, geography, modern studies and business education;
· Technologies 
including computing science, food, textiles, craft, design, engineering, graphics and applied technologies. 

Additional important themes across the curriculum are creativity, enterprise and global citizenship, which include sustainable development, international education and citizenship. 

Your child will learn in a variety of different contexts and groups including ability, co-operative and social. 

There are national levels to describe different stages of learning and progress. For most children the expectation is: 
· Early Level – pre-school to the end of P1 
· First Level – to the end of P4

· Second Level – to the end of P7 
· Third and Fourth Levels – S1 to S3, with the fourth level broadly equivalent to SCQF level 4 
· Senior phase - S4-S6, and equivalents in other settings, where they can continue to develop the four capacities and achieve qualifications. 

Curriculum for Excellence 
The Curriculum for Excellence allows pupils to develop an understanding of themselves and the environment through interdisciplinary studies, which effectively combine different subject areas working towards a final outcome. Throughout their time at Castlebay pupils will experience a curriculum designed with the following principles in mind: 
· Challenge and enjoyment 
· Breadth
· Progression 
· Depth 
· Personalisation and choice 
· Coherence 
· Relevance 

Literacy: Literacy is taught across learning in a variety of ways including talking and listening, reading and writing. This makes provision for a balanced development of language skills. 

We encourage children in all classes to read more widely at their own level. 
We teach Mathematics and Numeracy as a problem-solving activity supported by a sound knowledge of number. Staff are planning learning using Curriculum for Excellence outcomes. Pupils work at their own level, supported by their teacher. 

Health and Wellbeing plays a key role in our pupils’ education. Home/School diaries and 

personal learning plans will include individual targets on each of these key areas of the 

curriculum.  In all these curricular frameworks, individual children are catered for as far as 

possible and in particular, the needs of more able children and those with learning difficulties are taken into account. 

We aim to provide each individual pupil the opportunity to progress academically at a level that is suited to his or her ability.
Learning to Lead
All secondary pupils have a range of opportunities to develop leadership skills.  A group of senior pupils are appointed as prefects after being interviewed by a panel of staff.
Pupils may also stand for election to a school Pupil Council committee or Eco Committee; they can serve as House representative (or House Captains in S5/S6) or as Youth Council representatives.
A buddying system is in place across the school to support pupils at transition stages.
Skills for learning, life and work
	The development of the skills for learning, life and work are the responsibility of all practitioners and include literacy, numeracy and associated thinking skills; health and wellbeing, including personal learning planning, career management skills, working with others, leadership and physical co-ordination and movement skills; and skills for enterprise and employability. 

Through Curriculum for Excellence children and young people are entitled to a continuous focus on literacy, numeracy and health and wellbeing. 
	These skills are essential if young people are to gain access to continuous learning, to succeed in life and to pursue a healthy and active lifestyle. The use of ICT underpins these overlapping and mutually supportive skills sets; ICT skills will continue to be developed in a variety of contexts and settings throughout the learner’s journey.

All children and young people are entitled to opportunities for developing skills for learning, life and work.  These skills are relevant from the early years right through to the senior phase of learning and beyond.




Reporting
In consultation with staff, parents and other appropriate agencies we seek to continually improve the quality of information parents and pupils receive from the school.

In the Primary department reporting to parents is outlined below:

· November:  Learning Appointment.  There is an opportunity to meet either the teacher/HT/PT (ASN by appointment).
· March: Annual Report.  Parents have the opportunity to make an appointment at this time to meet with, either the Class Teacher, PT (ASN), or HT to discuss their child’s progress.

· June:  Learning Appointment.  Parents have the opportunity to make an appointment at this time to meet with either, the Class Teacher, PT (ASN), or HT to discuss their child’s progress.

In the Secondary reporting to parents is as follows:

· August: Target grades for all subjects are set for S3-S6 pupils and parents are issued with a written copy of this.

· September/October:  A Monitoring Progress Report is compiled for all S2-S4 pupils from all subject areas and issued to parents.

· November:  S5-6 pupils’ individual Progress Report followed by a meeting where parents can discuss pupil progress with individual subject teachers.

· January:  S4 pupils’ individual Prelim Report followed by a meeting where parents can discuss pupil progress with individual subject teachers.

· February:  S5-S6 pupils’ individual Prelim Report followed by a meeting where parents can discuss pupil progress with individual subject teachers.

· April:  S2 pupils’ individual Progress Report followed by a meeting where parents can discuss pupil progress and S3/4 options with individual subject teachers, guidance teachers and Careers Scotland staff.

· May:  S1 & S3 pupils individual Progress Report followed by a meeting where parents can discuss pupil progress with individual subject teachers.

Parents’ evenings are held each session when parents can discuss their child’s progress with the subject teachers.  Further meetings may be held to discuss any matters of concern to parents or to give information about curricular development or change. In addition to these scheduled evenings, parents are welcome to make appointments to meet with staff.

The school is currently developing reporting formats to reflect the four capacities of “A Curriculum for Excellence”.  We want pupils to become successful learners, confident individuals, effective contributors and responsible citizens.  

Further meetings may be held by appointment to discuss any matters of concern to parents or to give information about curricular development.  Parents are welcome to make an appointment to meet the appropriate Class Teacher or Principal Teachers, if there are any matters which are of concern at any point throughout the session.

Home Learning 
Home learning is an important part of the school work at Castlebay School. All pupils have been issued with a homework diary in which to record home learning.  Teachers help pupils learn how to learn. Quality home learning tasks support this. Learning is a life-long skill. It is essential that students learn how to plan independent study.

Home learning can take many forms: 

· revision: preparing for an exam 

· written exercises: set by teacher 

· project work: part of long term work 

· reading: continuing a text started at school or purely for pleasure 

· research: where information requires to be gathered 

· practising practical skills 

· finishing off or extending work started in class 

As pupils approach National examinations, it is expected that they will take increasing responsibility for their own programme of work. 

The most important thing parents and carers can do is simply to take an interest in your child’s work. The school recognises that for some pupils, long journeys create a lengthened school day and we rely on parents to let us know (through diaries) if their children face an over-heavy burden of home learning.
Student Diaries
Homework diaries are provided to help pupils to plan their study time and to allow parents/carers and teachers to monitor work. 
Teachers check diaries regularly.  We would appreciate it if parents/carers could discuss and sign them as required.
Assessment and pupil choice 
Personalisation and Choice is one of the seven principles of curriculum design and children and young people throughout their education will have the opportunity to discuss with their teacher the context in which they learn and how they will approach the learning.  Staff will discuss new learning with the children at the beginning of a new topic and plan together the areas of specific focus. 

Assessment is crucial to the tracking progress, planning next steps, reporting and involving parents and learners in learning.  Evidence of progress can be gathered by learners themselves, and by fellow pupils (peers), parents, teachers and other professionals. 

A number of approaches are employed including the following: 

· Self-assessment – learners will be encouraged and supported to look at and revisit their own work, to develop a better understanding of what they have learned, and what they need to work on; 

· Peer assessment – learners will be encouraged and supported to work together to help others assess what is good about their work and what needs to be worked on; 

· Personal learning planning – children, teachers and parents will work together to develop planning for next steps in learning; 

· A folder of achievements both within and out with school follows the pupil from N1-S3.
Your child’s progress is not only based on ‘tests’ but on the learning that takes place within the classroom and in different settings outwith the classroom.  Assessment takes place as part of 

ongoing learning and teaching, periodically and at key transitions. 

Evidence of children and young people’s progress and achievements will come from day to day learning and through the things they may write, say, make or do. For example, evidence may emerge as a result of children and young people taking part in a presentation, discussion, 

performance, or practical investigation.  Evidence may be captured as a photograph, video or audio clip as part of a particular learning experience.
The Programme for Standardised Tests is as follows:

· Primary 1:

Reasoning 5 (GM & EM); Baseline Literacy (EM) - September 2016
· Primary 3:

Progress in Maths 7 (EM) & Progress in English 7 (EM) – September 2016
· Primary 5:

CAT (Level A) (GM & EM) – September 2016
· Primary 7:

Progress in Maths 11 and Progress in English 11(GM & EM) – May 2017
· S1:


CAT (Level D) – September 2016
· S2:


Progress in Maths 13 and Progress in English 13 – May 2017
Transitions 
From Primary to Secondary 

In order to ease the transition from Primary to Secondary for your child, an induction programme for session 2015-16 has been drawn up. This coming session, following the success of previous years, staff and pupils have requested that they be transitioned into the secondary for a full day for the academic year.

Seamless transition is sought for pupils from Primary to Secondary as this can be a challenging time for our pupils. It is important for both teachers and parents to support our children.
On Leaving School
The first eligible school leaving date for most young people is 31 May in S4. This applies to young people whose fifth birthday fell between 1 March and 30 September in the year they entered P1. Younger pupils in a year group cannot leave before December in S5. Older pupils are eligible to leave as early as December in S4. 

‘Opportunities for All’ is the Scottish Government’s commitment to offer all 16-19 year olds a place in education, training, employment or other planned learning from when they leave school up to their 20th birthday.  All young people should receive the right amount rather than the same amount of information, advice and support in order to help them enter and sustain a positive destination. For young people who do not immediately enter a positive destination on leaving school, support will continue until they find a suitable opportunity. 

Planned Transition is vital or crucial for young people with additional support needs.  Whenever a young person with additional support needs is approaching a transition, other agencies are involved in transition planning, the young person's views are sought and parents will be part of the planning process.  In all cases, early consultation will take place with the post-school learning provider to ensure that any support necessary is in place.
Raising standards at Castlebay School 
At Castlebay School exam results are usually above national averages.   A high proportion of pupils stay on at school in S5 and in S6.  This means that many of our pupils spread their Higher courses over two years.  Our relatively small year groups will account for fluctuations from year to year, as each pupil accounts for 3 or 4% of the school’s results. This means that if there are just two or three more pupils than usual with special educational needs or with high academic ability in a year group, our figures will be affected significantly.  This has been the case in one recent year group. 

We keep a close eye on each pupil’s progress. For example, all subject teachers review and agree personal targets with each pupil on a regular basis.  Parents and carers are informed about these so that they can also be aware of the areas their child is trying to improve and can encourage his/her efforts, wherever possible.  Parents and carers are informed about these so that they can also be aware of the areas their child is trying to improve and can encourage his/her efforts, wherever possible.
We want the school to provide a good learning experience for all pupils, and that goes far beyond exam results.  Both teachers and pupils value the community spirit of the school. Participation in House events, such as Sports Day; or in student committees; the service to school given by our S6 pupils; the everyday acts of kindness and consideration for others are all important, too. 
The new national initiative, “A Curriculum for Excellence” emphasises the importance of this 

all-round education. All Scottish schools aim to enable pupils to become successful learners, 

confident individuals, effective contributors and responsible citizens. 

We want the school to bring out the best in every pupil.
School performance, improvement and statistics 
Data about school leaver planned destinations is no longer available. 

For further information about how the school has performed over the last twelve months, and plans for improvement over the next three years, please refer to: 

Castlebay School Quality and Standards report; 

Castlebay School Improvement Plan. 

These reports are available to view on the school website: www.castlebayschool.org
 

Please contact the school if you would like to receive a printed copy of any report.
Assessment in S1, S2 and S3
The focus is on individuals’ progress; their experience, skills, knowledge and understanding and how to help them progress at an appropriate level. In S1, S2 and S3, assessment of knowledge 

and understanding is an ongoing process. We use self-evaluation, peer evaluation and teacher 

comments to provide pupils with effective feedback on learning and targets for improvement.  This helps pupils to learn and forms the basis for study in more depth in S3 and S4. 

The Government’s national testing guidelines allow control to the school in the use of test materials; it is possible for us to incorporate these into our assessment scheme. Children 

can be set national assessments at appropriate times depending on the levels they have 

reached in the school’s scheme of work. Parents are informed of the outcome of national tests as soon as possible after they have been completed.  Although the Council follows Government guidelines, the policy still leaves the decision with parents. The school will 

inform you in advance of assessment arrangements and you will have the right to request withdrawal of your child (by letter). Parents of pupils with an Individual Education Plan have the option whether or not their child will be presented for a National Assessment.
Due to changes in the qualification structure from 2014, the traditional option process at S2 will be adjusted to reflect the design principles of Curriculum for Excellence: 
· Challenge and enjoyment 

· Breadth 

· Progression 

· Depth 

· Personalisation and choice 

· Coherence 

· Relevance 
The courses we offer will ensure continued breadth and balance and incorporate 

Interdisciplinary Learning.   Our S2 pupils work towards the experiences and outcomes to third level (fourth level for some) as far as is consistent with their learning needs and prior achievement. SQA qualifications will be designed to provide progression from the experiences and outcomes. 
All pupils study English, Maths, Physical Education, Social Education and Spiritual, Social, Moral & Cultural Values at this stage. Parents and carers of S2 pupils are invited to attend meetings in the Spring term to discuss future plans for S3 and beyond. All S4 pupils will have a week’s work experience in June each year.

Learning and Teaching in S1-S3
The Broad General Education in secondary schools continues from S1 to S3.  All young people will develop an S3 profile that describes their learning and achievement from S1 to S3.  Towards the end of S3 pupils will be asked to choose the courses that they will follow in S4.  It is these S4 choices that lead to national qualifications. 

Our school will try to provide a senior phase that best meets learners’ needs, whether that means continuing in school, learning full or part time in college, community learning or work-based learning or a combination of these.  For example, it may be possible to pick up specialist subjects and work placements that can help young people get real experience of the industry or sector that interests them.  Each young person will, in practice, have discussions with teachers and parents and carers to discuss and decide the subject choices that best suit them for the Senior Phase.

Pupils study:

	English

Gaelic or Gàidhlig

Technical Subjects

Art & Design
Religious and Moral Education
	Mathematics

History

Science

Music

PSE


	French

German

Geography

ICT

Physical Education

Energy


Course Choice in S5/S6
	Courses and qualifications in S5 and S6 aim to: 

· improve opportunities for all pupils 

· help pupils achieve more skills and qualifications 

· develop skills for work and further education that are useful throughout life 

· provide different types and levels of qualifications suitable for students with special educational needs as well as those preparing for university. 


	Pupils who achieve National 5 passes usually continue to take Higher Level courses.
Different ‘pathways’ allow some pupils to achieve Higher over two years or go on to college. 

Parents and carers are invited to attend scheduled meetings to discuss option choices for S5 and S6.  



Example of Senior Phase Choice Form (overleaf)
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	COLUMN A
	COLUMN B
	COLUMN C
	COLUMN D
	COLUMN E
	COLUMN F

	English N5/4
	Maths N5/4


	Biology N5/4

Physics N5/4

Admin & IT  N5/4

Art N5/4


	Chemistry N5/4

PE  N5/4

German N5/4
	Geography N5/4

History N5/4

Business Man N5/4

Environmental Science N5/4
	French N5/4

Art N5/4 (& Creat. Ind.)

Music N5/4



	Maths H
	English H
	Art H

Chemistry H

Geography H

Admin & IT  H


	German H

Gaelic/Gaidhlig  H


	Business Man H

Biology H

PE H
	Music H

Art H

French H 

Physics  H

	English & Communication N5/4

Study
	Personal Finance Award

Study
	PCS W/Work N5/4

Study
	Study 

Professional Cookery SVQ2/3

Maritime SfW  N5/4


	Engineering Practice NC Units

Study
	Sport & Rec SfW N5 or

Sport & Fitness NC Units

Engineering SfW  N5/4

Study

	Please write your choices for each column in the boxes below

	
	
	
	
	
	


Put ONE tick in the columns where there is a choice indicated by a 

Please note:


 In addition to their chosen subjects all pupils will have one period of PSE, RE and  ‘core’ PE.  

Signature of Parent/Guardian:  ……………………………………………………………………..……             Date:  …………………………….

Equality of Opportunity
The school supports the Council’s aims specifically concerned with equality of opportunity; to enable all individuals to achieve their potential, and to promote social justice. 
These aims guide much of our planning for teaching and learning.  When planning lessons, teachers will consider each pupil’s needs and plan how best to meet them, encouraging all to engage actively in their learning.   
Our school aims to recognise the worth and contribution of all pupils.  We want everyone to feel safe, valued and respected at Castlebay School.   Each year a booklet is produced which highlights all pupils’ achievements.
Careers
Senior pupils and students (S4-S6) have the opportunity to request an interview in the school with a member of Skills Development Scotland.  Where interviews have been arranged, parents’ and carers’ involvement is welcomed by the careers service to ensure the most effective discussion of the issues involved as students consider their career choices.

Work experience week for S4 and S6, give pupils opportunities to plan, prepare, analyse and evaluate the benefits of a work placement week and a taste of life beyond the school.
Employment of Young People 13-16
Properly structured and regulated part time work can help children's development and preparation for leaving school.  Employers must apply to the Education and Children’s Services Department for a permit within one week of employing a child. The child and their parent/guardian should complete the relevant parts of the application form and full details of the proposed employment should also be confirmed by the employer. 

More detailed guidance on the employment of children, the Comhairle's latest Byelaws, and application forms for employment permits can be obtained from the school or from the Education and Children’s Services Department, Comhairle nan Eilean Siar, Council Offices, Sandwick Road, Stornoway, Isle of Lewis, HS1 2BW. 

Learning Technologies and the Internet
In school we offer pupils supervised and controlled access to the internet and GLOW – (schools’ intranet LTS).  The internet offers a range of facilities, allowing users to obtain information and resources, to communicate with each other and to publish information.
	The use of the internet in our school is an 

essential part of our learning.  All workplaces, 

now and in the future, will be networked and the skills of internet use will be essential for our young learners’ futures.   We offer access to the internet to support learning at all levels and in 

all topic areas.  Our school regulates access 

and reasonable precautions to ensure that this is safe. 


	Increasingly, young learners will be assessed on their progress by means of using blogs, videos and other internet-based products. Learners consolidate and deepen their learning when they have to produce a product to help them process their learning and to communicate it to others. 


School Website 
	Many school websites begin as a source of 

information about the school but can soon 

become an activity for learners, providing visitors with up-to-date information on school activities and an insight into the ethos of the school. 

Creating a wide range of digital information that can be viewed by teachers, parents, other pupils and people all over the world develops 

self-esteem. 

Parents, both current and prospective, can view pupils’ work and activities, read the school 

newsletter, find out the date and time of events, send e-mail to the school and learn more about the school community. 

	We also post information on the school’s Facebook page.

Schools can form links with others around the world, and project their strengths and ethos to all who visit the site. 

When learners are involved in web publishing they not only learn to work creatively with text, graphics and sound, but also develop their ICT skills in a meaningful, collaborative context. It enables learners to demonstrate understanding of a topic by presenting it in an accessible and creative way.



Support for Pupils
The Education Authority aims to educate pupils with Additional Support Needs within their peer groups, in a mainstream class in their local school.  Additional support is provided when required and this is delivered in a flexible manner where the pupils can be seen individually, in a group or in class.  In addition, the PT (ASN)/Sue MacDonald and the Authority’s Psychological Service can advise teachers on teaching materials, methods and programmes of work which are appropriate to pupils’ requirements. 

At all times we seek to meet the needs of pupils with learning difficulties sympathetically while continuing to observe the needs and rights of all other pupils in the class.  We undertake to work in partnership with pupils and parents. 
Spiritual, Social, Moral and Cultural Values

Castlebay School aims to develop the spiritual, moral, social and cultural values of its pupils, having regard to the values of the community, and guided by the recommendations contained in National and Regional guidelines.

As a non-denominational school, we have pupils from different religions and backgrounds.  All pupils have Religious Education and Personal and Social Development each week.   Parents who wish to exercise their right to withdraw their child from Religious Education may put their request in writing to the Head Teacher.  The school enjoys excellent working relationships with the local clergy.
The school has two chaplains, one from the Roman Catholic Church and a vacant post for the Church of Scotland

Positive Behaviour Management
	Good behaviour is essential to good learning. 

The general aim of the school is to provide an 

atmosphere of mutual respect and collective 

responsibility.  Pupils, parents and staff all 

have an important part to play in producing 

and sustaining this positive ethos. The rules 

of the school are of a common sense 

nature, bearing in mind the interest and safety 

of all concerned. 

The school’s discipline and behaviour policies aim to create the best possible learning and teaching environment for all.  If pupils’ behaviour and effort does not meet the expected high standards then action can include: 

· verbal reprimand
· comment to parent/carer in student planner 

· punishment exercise, to be signed by parent
· referral to a Principal Teacher
· communication with home
· Behaviour monitoring booklet
· withdrawal of privileges 
· consultation with parent/carer
· detention
· removal from classes.
· exclusion from school 


	Parents/carers please note: 

· Frequent lateness or absence will give rise to investigation and possible referral to the attendance officer
· Pupils may not smoke in or around school premises and should not be in possession of smoking materials in school 

· Pupils are not allowed to leave school grounds during interval 

· We would like you to be aware of the danger in pupils crossing the road at lunchtimes
· Pupils are discouraged from bringing to school valuables or large sums of money. If this is unavoidable, an unusual amount should be sent in an envelope for safe deposit in the office
· Mobile phones should only be used when necessary outwith class
· Aerosols such as deodorant, having a chemical solvent base, are not permitted 

· Chewing gum and laser pens are banned from all areas of the school at all times 
· Fizzy drinks are discouraged
If you have any discipline concerns, please contact the school for information or discussion.

	
	


Good schools have a good ethos and good discipline.  In this school we try to develop a sense of self-discipline amongst our pupils, encouraging pupils to look after themselves and others, and to take responsibility for their actions.

Our school policy is to promote and highlight positive behaviour.  Any minor problems which do arise are usually dealt with by the class teacher.  In the rare case of a more serious incident, pupils are given a referral and parents will be informed as a matter of course, and will be invited to discuss the issues with the relevant members of staff.  The school relies upon support from parents in encouraging an ethos of good discipline and an applied attitude to work and safety.  

The Primary school has a well established monthly “Star of the Month” system of recognising pupil achievement.
In the Secondary, we have a system of recording both achievement and unsatisfactory behaviour in the school.  These records are monitored by members of the Senior Management Team. The records are used to generate praise and rewards as appropriate, as well as information for parents in the case of any more significant concerns.

In the rare case of a more serious incident, parents will be informed as a matter of course, and will be invited to discuss the issues with staff. The school relies upon support from parents in encouraging an ethos of good discipline and a serious attitude to work and safety.

Child Protection
All children and young people in Scotland have the right to be cared for and protected from harm and to grow up in a safe environment in which their rights and needs are respected.  The welfare of children is paramount.  

Child protection is both a professional duty and a core responsibility for all staff in Castlebay School.  As a school, we subscribe to the Comhairle’s vision, values and aims on child protection and are committed to making sure that effective procedures are in place to ensure the best care, welfare and protection of our pupils.  The school actively promotes good relationships between staff and pupils and encourages pupils to show concern and understanding for others.  

To ensure that our child protection procedures are effective, every member of staff follows guidelines prescribed by the education authority.  Staff members are updated on these guidelines at the beginning of every session.  The Head Teacher is the appointed Child Protection co-ordinator.  All staff have opportunities to undertake additional training in child protection each session.  The school has excellent and strengthening links with other agencies such as social work, health and police.

Assemblies
Whole school assemblies are held regularly.  Pupils from across the school contribute with the organisation and delivery of these assemblies, some of which are for religious observance.
Policy Against Bullying 
What is bullying? 
Here are some ways that children and young people have described bullying: 
· being called names

· being teased 
· being pushed or pulled about 
· having your bag and other possessions taken and thrown around 
· having rumours spread about you  
· being ignored and left out 

When does bullying happen? 
Bullying can happen at any stage in our lives, in any relationship.  At Castlebay School we promise to do our best to make sure that you feel safe and valued at school.  We will help you learn how to identify bullying behaviour and how to deal with it. 

What do we do about it? 
Castlebay School staff and pupils agree that bullying will not be tolerated. Teachers are vigilant for signs of bullying behaviour.  Pupils will speak up when someone is deliberately trying to make someone else feel bad.  Pupils are encouraged to reflect on how bullying affects them. 

What can you do if you feel that you are being bullied? 
· Talk to the bully: tell him or her that you don’t like what he/she is saying or doing and ask him/her to stop. 
· Talk to a friend: ask him or her to help you to talk to your teacher, 
· Talk to a teacher or another adult at school, anyone you feel you can trust; 
· Talk to someone at home; ask him or her to help you talk to your teacher.
Remember: no-one can do anything to help you unless you talk to them about the bullying. It is much easier to deal with an incident if you report it as soon as possible after it happens. 

What will happen? 
Someone will listen carefully as you talk about what has happened and there will usually be 

three choices: 
1  Your teacher can help you work out how to defend yourself against bullying; what to say and do. 


or
2   You can ask for a mediation session to help sort out where your relationship with someone 

who has been a friend has gone wrong, and to agree a way forward. This is a “no blame” 

approach and is useful if all you want to do is sort out a situation that is making you unhappy. 


or

3   The school will investigate the incident and deal with the bully. You will be seen at least once more after the incident has been dealt with, to see how you are doing and to check that the bullying has stopped. 

Dealing with bullying isn’t “telling tales” or “grassing”. You have the right to be safe from attacks and harassment and you should not be silent when someone is deliberately hurting you.
Our anti-bullying policy is available from the school office.

	Sgoil Bhàgh a’ Chaisteil



BULLYING

&

OUR

SCHOOL APPROACH

BULLYING TAKES MANY FORMS

· Hitting/threatening/verbal threats/taunts/obscenities/comments.

· Being forced to do things/being left out of things.

· Possessions stolen or property damaged.

· Signs or, on occasions, looks and atmosphere of hostility being created towards others.

Our school ethos is based on

RESPECT and RESPONSIBILITY

Young people in our school should feel safe and 

be assured that bullies will not be tolerated.

Let someone know if there is anyone bullying you (ever & even just a little), but, more importantly, don’t be a BULLY ……..

ZERO TOLERANCE OF BULLYING

If any parent is aware of bullying please let me know.

Thank you for your support & co-operation.
Annag MacLean HT




Medical and Health Care
The policy on administration of medicines provides strict guidelines for staff.  Emergency administration of medicines will be carried out by trained staff.

Medical Services

Parents should inform the school as a matter of urgency, of any relevant medical history e.g.: asthma, epilepsy, diabetes, allergies etc, of which all staff should be aware.

Any pupil who feels unwell in class should inform the class teacher who will make arrangements to seek medical advice if necessary.  In some cases, the pupil may have to be sent home after contact has been made with the parent/guardian/emergency contact to make the necessary arrangements.  

The school is visited by the schools’ nurse, who carries out a programme of examinations and immunisations for our pupils. Parents will be informed in advance of these inspections and asked for their consent.

Health Education

The school offers a comprehensive programme of Health Education including:

· Cycling training  - promoting physical exercise

· Dental Hygiene – a programme of visits by the dental hygienist is in place in which emphasis is placed on the teeth-cleaning programme in class.

· Healthy Eating with fresh drinking water being available

· Free Fresh Fruit being provided regularly for P1-3 pupils
· Health Week Programme during activities week

· Health Visitor visits
· Activities Week

· First Aid programme for P7

· Sexual Health and Relationships S1-S6

· Puberty P7 Talk
· Free School Meals for P1-P3 pupils – wholesome not snacks
Clothing and Uniform
	The uniform comprises:-

Formal uniform:


white shirt, school tie, black trousers/skirt

Less formal:



Primary:
Bottle green top, sweatshirt, 

                        V-neck, fleece

White shirt or blouse or polo shirt

Black trouser (or skirts)

Black footwear

Secondary:
Royal blue top, sweatshirt, 

                        V-neck, fleece

White shirt or blouse or polo shirt

Black trouser (or Skirts)

Black footwear

School tie

Denim or jeans should not be worn.

No items of clothing which feature advertising should be worn.

Football ‘colours’ or strips are not permitted.
	Parental support with matters regarding school uniform is appreciated.  

This school would like to encourage the wearing of formal uniform as much as possible as it has been noted elsewhere that pupils who dress well also tend to perform well in all aspects of school.

Clothing left around the school is rarely claimed.
PE kit:

We require that pupils wear:

White top/shirt


Dark shorts


Clean training shoes


Pupils may also wear tracksuit bottoms


Swimming towel and costume as 

            appropriate.




Clothing grant

All parents in receipt of Family Credit or Income Support are eligible for a clothing grant from the Education Authority to ensure that their children are able to make full use of educational provision.  Parents on low incomes may also make an application for a clothing grant, which is paid on a sliding scale, depending on income.  Application forms* for clothing grants are available from the Education and Children’s Services Department, Comhairle Nan Eilean Siar, Stornoway: Telephone 01851 822737.  Alternatively, parents can collect an application form from the school office.

Pupils who have any difficulty complying with uniform issues should inform the Senior Management Team.

Meals and free school meals

A cafeteria system operates in our dining area.  Pupils may choose their lunch from a varied menu, subject to certain conditions, which ensure a healthy diet.  Meals are reasonably priced and follow a healthy menu. Special diets will be catered for on request.  Pupils bringing packed lunches will be able to eat them in the dining area.  Pupils in P1-P3 receive free school meals.
Children of parents and carers who receive income support, ‘Jobseekers’ Allowance or Child Tax Credit are entitled to a free midday meal.  Information and application forms* for free school meals may be obtained from the school.  Milk is available for purchase in the school during the lunch period.

*  (There is a combined application form for Clothing Allowance and Free Meals)

Transport
Since 25 October 2012, only primary pupils living more than 2 miles from their catchment area school and secondary pupils living more than 3 miles from their catchment area school are entitled to free transport.  Non-entitled pupils wishing to use the Home to School Transport Service must present either a pre-purchased ticket or a pre-purchased bus pass to the driver.  Application forms are available from the school office or maybe downloaded from the Comhairle web site (www.cne-siar.gov.uk) and submit it to the Resources Section of the Education and Children’s Services.   Pupils entitled to free transport will receive a ‘bus pass’ before the start of the session.  

Pupils requiring transport on medical grounds must produce a medical certificate before the beginning of the school session so that suitable arrangements can be made in advance.  Pupils using school transport must wear the seat belts and should always behave responsibly. 

Conduct while travelling

Pupils travelling by bus have often won praise from visitors by their polite behaviour but sometimes there are lapses.  The bus drivers are wholly responsible for transport and they should not be distracted or disturbed.   
Mobile Phones in School
	Concern has grown over mobile phone misuse including text bullying, filming violent incidents, downloading inappropriate material and harassment.  The school acknowledges that mobile phones have a part to play in securing pupils’ personal safety before and after school and on journeys to and from school. However, mobile phones present a number of problems:

· They are valuable items that may be

            stolen.

· Their use can render pupils to potential bullying.

· Even when in silent mode, texts can undermine classroom discipline.

· Mobile phones with integrated cameras can lead to child protection and data    

protection issues with regard to    inappropriate capture, use or distribution of images.  


	While accepting the value of mobile phone technology, it is essential that pupil’s use of mobile phones does not impede teaching, learning and good order in classrooms.  

Mobile phones are to be switched off on entering the school building and may only be used at break or lunchtimes. The only exception to this would be in an emergency with the approval of a member of school staff.  

Inappropriate use of a mobile phone in school will result in the phone being confiscated until the end of the school day when the pupil may retrieve it from the school office.  If another offence is committed by the same pupil, the phone will be confiscated and only returned to that pupil’s parent or guardian in person.




Houses and Guidance in the Secondary 
Guidance teachers are available to assist with any concerns you may have regarding your child/ren.

Principal Teacher    

Guidance     S1/2
Ms C Docherty
Principal Teacher    

Guidance     S3/4
Mr N Macdonald
Principal Teacher  

Guidance     S5/6
Ms A Dickinson
If you wish further information or have any concerns please contact the school to make an appointment.  Each pupil is a member of a house and each house is directed by one of our Principal Teachers.

Supervision
The responsibility for supervision of primary pupils before the start of the school day at 08.55 is parental.  A janitor will supervise pupils crossing the road and the arrival of buses.  It is therefore advised that pupils who walk to school use the supervised crossing.  It is also important that pupils do not arrive before 08.40 when a school assistant is on call for supervision.  All primary and secondary pupils must enter and leave the school by the main entrance. 
Supervision of pupils in the playground is carried out mainly by janitors with support staff assisting when necessary.  Primary pupils will only be allowed out of school for going home for lunch or if parents have submitted a request in writing.
Educational Excursions / Trips
Our pupils benefit from a wide range of educational excursions / trips. The European Educational Excursion (EEE) group has successfully organised upper school trips to Berlin, Barcelona, Rome and Paris in recent years. There is an annual Outdoor Education trip. There are various sports excursions.
Emergency Closure
It may be necessary to close the school at short notice and send pupils home, e.g., due to bad weather, power failure or heating/plumbing problems.  In cases of closure due to inclement weather, the arrangements will be announced on local radio and by use of Groupcall.   If a decision to close is taken the day before a closure or before 7.30am on the day of closure, the school’s Groupcall Messenger will also be used to inform parents of any school closure. 
Head Teacher   


A  MacLean

810 688

Depute Head Teacher

S Forman

810 710

The school will inform ‘Faire’ (the Authority’s emergency and out of hours contact service) of any closures.  Telephone number:  01851 701702.


If an emergency closure is required during the school day, all parents will be contacted to ensure that someone is at home to receive the pupils.  If parents/carers are not regularly at home during school hours, it is essential they make arrangements to have someone available, to accept their children, should an emergency occur.  The school will ask each parent/carer to provide the details of a person who can be contacted in these circumstances.   If parents cannot be contacted, their children will remain in school, under supervision, until suitable arrangements can be made.  Parents should feel free to contact the school if they have any concerns about the safety of their children because of severe weather conditions.  They may collect their children at any time under these circumstances.



Children taking part in "performances"
If your child is to take part in eg a television programme, film or modelling work, there are still rules about the hours and type of performance your child may undertake but they are under different legislation.  A separate "Performance Licence" will be issued by the local authority.  The TV or film production company organising the performance should make arrangements for the application for this licence and will advise you what information or documents are required. Further information on this is available from the Education and Children’s Services Department.

“School Volunteers” – Disclosure Scotland Checks
Comhairle nan Eilean Siar’s policy the protection of both pupils and volunteers.  Voluntary helpers in schools are checked through Disclosure Scotland (on an ‘enhanced disclosure’ basis) if they:
· have one to one contact with children/vulnerable people

· are in an isolated situation with the child/ vulnerable person

· have regular and ongoing contact (including group leaders)

· will be supervising children/ vulnerable people alone

· will be involved in activities where there is an overnight stay(s) away from home.
If you currently participate in school activities as a volunteer and wish to continue, or if you wish to start volunteering, you will be asked to complete a Disclosure Scotland application form.  New volunteers will also be asked to complete an application form for volunteers.

If you would like to volunteer to participate in school activities please contact the school in the first instance for further information on disclosure and the appropriate forms.
Data Protection Act 2003
Information on pupils, parents and guardians is stored on a computer system and may be used for teaching, registration, assessment and other administrative duties. 

The information is protected by the Data Protection Act 2003 and may only be disclosed in accordance with the Codes of Practice. For further information please contact the school. 
Pupil Progress and Attainment
The school meeting the requirements, in the light of the Education Service’s policy, continually assess and review its curriculum in order to ensure as far as possible that it meets the needs of all pupils. Teachers assess pupil’s progress.  Each individual pupil's progress is examined to enable areas of difficulty to be recognised, and to ensure that support is given when needed.

Ways in which we continually monitor our pupils’ progress include:

· Regular progress reports

· Sampling of pupils’ written work

· Examination of pupil performance in national examinations (SQA) or other external assessment structures
· ‘CAT’ tests, BPVS and NFER tests

· ‘How Good is our School?’ Quality Indicators

· A programme of Target-setting, Tracking and Assessment
· Formal and Informal contacts and surveys of pupil and parental views

· Local Authority assisted self-evaluations

During Guidance interviews in the secondary school, pupils’ individual progress is discussed and targets are identified on a regular basis.
Sports and Outdoor Activities
All pupils will be given a programme of Physical Education which will include swimming, indoor and outdoor games and athletics.  The full range of the sporting and outdoor facilities of the community school will be available to all pupils.  The school encourages participation in a number of sports.

Parents are asked to ensure that pupils have PE and/or swimming kit as appropriate.  A note from parents is requested if your child is unable to partake in PE or swimming sessions.

Homework
The amount of homework increases gradually from Primary 1 onwards.  We encourage pupils to take responsibility for their own learning, so that transition to the Secondary poses fewer problems in terms of management of homework in first year.  Homework is often used to reinforce learning that has taken place in class and taking an active part in your child’s homework is a good way to get involved in your child’s learning.  It also allows parents to see how well pupils are progressing in school.  It is helpful if parents of pupils encourage them to plan when they will complete homework tasks so that work is handed in on time and completed well.  Parents can also help by checking the homework diary weekly, and by signing it each week
Concerns
Parents who have any concerns about any aspect of the educational provision for their child are asked to contact the school.

Concerns will always be addressed and solutions sought without delay.  Any concerns should be addressed in the first instance to the Head Teacher.  Most issues can be resolved informally, but should any parent wish to make a formal complaint this should be made in writing and addressed to the Head Teacher.  There is a Local Authority complaints leaflet which can be obtained in the Library or from the school office.

Care of Property
The school cannot take responsibility for items of value or cash brought to school by pupils.  We therefore ask that pupils do not bring any items of value, expensive toys or large sums of cash to school.  Electronic equipment should be brought to school only if considered to be necessary.

Fire Drill
Notices describing procedures in the event of a fire are displayed in every room/area in the school.  Teaching staff remind all pupils of fire procedures at regular intervals and the school carries out fire drill exercises once a term.
Road Safety
All Primary pupils are given instructions on Road Safety and J Sinclair (Auxiliary) with guidance from the local police officer, conducts cycling training for primary 7 pupils during the summer term.

It is requested in the interest of safety that parents and members of the public should use the parking facilities provided by the school and avoid parking on the road outside the school.  In particular, we would ask parents not to double-park.  Parking facilities for school users and visitors are available opposite the front and to the west side and rear of the secondary school building.  Pupils boarding and leaving school transport will be supervised by staff.

A particular concern exists relating to use of the pre-school centre and the Co-op at lunchtime.  The school is keen to discourage pupils leaving the school at lunchtime, when supervision of pupils crossing the road is not practical to administer with existing resources/staffing.

Please Note 
Although this information is believed correct at time of going to printing, there could be changes affecting any of the matters dealt with in the document. 

· before the commencement or during the course of the school year in question. 

in relation to subsequent school years.
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